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OFFICE OF THE COUNCIL AUDITOR

        Suite 200, St. James Building


 PERSONNEL COMMITTEE MINUTES
January 8, 2013
1:00 p.m.

Location:  Conference Room A, 4th floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council President Bill Bishop, Council Members Bill Gulliford, John Crescimbeni, Clay Yarborough, Warren Jones
Also: Council Member Lori Boyer, Peggy Sidman  – Office of General Counsel; Council Auditor Kirk Sherman, Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy, Kyle Billy-Council Auditor’s Office, Leeann Summerford, Donna Barrow

Meeting Convened: 1:00 p.m.

President Bishop opened the meeting and asked Kirk Sherman to present his request.

Mr. Sherman stated that he asked for a meeting of the Personnel Committee rather than the Executive Committee in order to reach more council members. He stated that the purpose of the meeting was to request merit increases for two staff auditors, one of whom had recently received an offer to work for the Administration with a substantial pay increase. Mr. Sherman stated that he would like to promote the two auditors, but stated that there is not enough money in his budget. There is enough for a merit increase. The salary increases would total about $3,000 this year with an effective date of February 1st and would total about $4,500 next year. Both of the auditors have been with the office for over five years and it would be a huge loss to lose either one. The Administration has lost a number of financial professionals and their institutional knowledge. Mr. Sherman wants to make sure our auditors don’t leave over a few thousand dollars. He stated that we are trying to do this as a good faith effort. In the future, he is going to ask for more money for more people. I am going to advocate for my people, he explained. 

Council Member Crescimbeni asked about total costs including benefits. Mr. Sherman replied that it would be about $4,000 this year and $6,000 next year. Council Member Crescimbeni stated that he wants Council to get into a routine of reviewing pay for all Council employees, not just the auditors. We just lost two outstanding legislative assistants, one to the Administration. We are facing other potential staff loses to the private sector and other places in City government. Councilman Yarborough asked if the auditor left our office, would Mr. Sherman fill the vacant position at the approved higher salary. Mr. Sherman explained that due to the specialized nature of our job, we have found it best to hire sharp people directly out of college with a bachelor’s degree and then train them. They are hired at a lower salary and are incentivized with pay increases for continuing their studies to become eligible to sit for the CPA exam and passing the CPA exam. Government auditing standards are another discipline unto themselves. There are not a lot of people you can go out and hire with the necessary knowledge. Mr. Sherman explained the qualities of the two auditors for whom he was advocating merit increases. Councilman Yarborough expressed his support and his concerns about the need to look at pay for all Council staff. Councilman Gulliford asked Mr. Sherman about his employee turnover and stated that with the economy rebounding, demand for good employees was increasing. Councilman Gulliford expressed that you have to make a determination as to how high you can go, but there is a point where you can’t compete.  He stated that he was supportive of Mr. Sherman’s request, but stated that it was just a band aid and stated the need to look at salaries for legislative services as well because the Council had lost several employees recently. 

Councilman Crescimbeni asked about the additional auditor position that was approved in the previous year. Mr. Sherman explained that we filled the position and he is doing an excellent job. Councilman Crescimbeni also asked if the City needed an $80,000 pension fund manager since Mr. Grieve has been performing that function along with function of City Treasurer. 

Councilman Jones stated his support for Mr. Sherman’s request and the need to take a comprehensive look at the salaries for all Council staff. 

Council President Bishop recapped the discussion stating that everyone was really saying the same thing. The economy is improving and there is a natural proclivity for people to want to go where they can make the most money. We have lost some good people and we don’t want to do that. President Bishop stated that we should look at the Council operation as a whole as we go into the next budget year. President Bishop stated that we really shouldn’t have to have a meeting to discuss a two percent raise that is an operational issue. Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy explained the ordinance code requirement that prompted the meeting. President Bishop expressed that he would be happy to schedule an independent personnel committee meeting to discuss this and how we look at salary structure overall so we can prepare ourselves for the budget coming up. 

A vote was taken and the Executive Committee approved the increases.

Council Member Crescimbeni asked Mr. Sherman the salary range for the pension fund manager. Mr. Sherman explained that there are not ranges established. It is an administrative process. Discussion ensued regarding how Council can control salaries. Appointed officials are assigned to salary ranges, but various appointees are not. Council Member Boyer brought up that there are a number of vacancies in the finance department and administrative employees are coming to the auditors asking questions. Council Gulliford expressed concern that the Council has no control over appointee ranges and there are some salaries that are 30% to 40% too high and those monies should be going towards shoring up the grunt workers, the people we depend on day after day. Councilman Crescimbeni asked if the City needs a pension fund manager. Mr. Sherman explained that you need someone over that function who thinks about what needs to be done and how to do it. Throughout the years, Administrations have addressed this with varying levels. President Bishop suggested convening soon with Kirk and Peggy to discuss who is doing what, who ought to be doing what, and some thoughts on what we need to do and changes that need to be made. 

Councilman Crescimbeni asked why Mr. Sherman does not bill the Administration for helping them. Mr. Sherman explained that he says no a lot. He only says yes if he sees that it benefits the City as a whole. He also explained that his role is that of a reviewer and therefore he cannot be part of the process. By having two separate teams looking at the budget independently, it makes the final product stronger.  

Meeting adjourned:  1:30 p.m.

Minutes: 
Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office 

  
 1.10.13     Posted: 11:00 a.m.

These minutes provide an understanding of the subject matter and discussion which transpired in the meeting. For a verbatim transcript of the meeting, one must listen to the audio recording.

Tape: 
  
Personnel Committee,  1.8.13
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